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Special Edition 15  
Welcome to our fif teenth special newsletter. 
Please keep sending items to me at:-     
Diana.kitemoor@btinternet.com. 
 
For the past year, every month, you have patiently 
endured me droning on about what I have been up 
to in my garden with my observations and 
comments. We are ready now to look at another 
garden every month and Elaine Lofthouse has 
kindly agreed to share her thoughts and deeds 
with us every month. We know she has a very 
interesting garden, full of special plants, and of 
course, as she is very active at the Blandford 
Museum Garden, she can also share the wonders 
of that garden too, so we have two for the price of 
one! 
Our little newsletter is only as good and as 
interesting as the articles that we receive so do 
keep your thoughts, comments, observations 
poems  etc. coming in. We love to hear about what 
you are growing, what you are planning, and 
where you have been (once we are allowed out 
again). 
 
My first trip in March will be to Cranborne  Manor 
Gardens which has now started to  open every 
Wednesday, so nice and local for those of us who 
live not too far away like me, and  big enough for 
us  to feel safe. No booking needed. 
The camellias are just starting up at Kingston Lacy, 
as are the narcissi. Booking essential. 
I popped into Compton Acres last week (as I go to 
Poole for hospital visits) and, as always, loved 
every step. 
Holmes for Gardens are now open and is well 
worth a visit for anyone living near Wareham. No 
need to book.  
Knoll Gardens will now not open until April 13th. 
However the mail order side of the business is 
extremely busy so any plant purchases can be 

made online, then collected direct from the 
nursery if you wish to do so. Their Events Timetable 
for 2021 is now on the website, with a few more 
dates to be added shortly. 
 
  

News from Sapling Cottage & The Museum 
Apple Trees 
The garden at Sapling Cottage, in Blandford, is a 
Burgage Plot; (a long narrow strip of garden behind 
narrow buildings the frontage of which faces the 
market place or high street of a market town or 
city), and as with other similar properties in 
Blandford still has remnants of an old orchard. 
We were fortunate to inherit several old 
productive trees and had the fruit identified at a 
Kingston Maurward Apple Day in 2015 as Bess 
Pool, Ribston Pippin, Allington and ‘Bramley Type’. 
They are still very productive, lovely spring 
blossom followed by generous fruiting for eating 
straight from the tree, Dorset Apple cakes, jams 
and chutneys and for the last two years we have 
had juiced. 

The juice is delicious, with 
the scent of apple crumble 
and this year we had 26 
bottles. It is pasteurised 
but has no additives and 
processed in a barn behind 
the Feed the Soul organic 
cafe and health food shop 
at Godmanstone 
https://feedthesoul.co.uk/ 
on the A352 north of 

Dorchester by Nigel of EuCan 
http://www.eucan.org.uk/ at a cost of £2 per 
bottle, including the bottle! 
This spring the apple trees needed major pruning 
as did a hazel long overdue for coppicing, so we 
had to ‘get the men in’. 
We live in a Conservation Area so permission had 
to be sought from Dorset Council to carry out this 
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tree work. The process was a straightforward 
online application with location, site plan and 
annotated photographs for the suggested work. 
Permission was granted within two weeks and the 
work carried out at the end of February. 
The two tree surgeons did an excellent job over 
two days. They now use mostly Stihl cordless 
equipment such as chain saws and pole pruners 
which are much quieter and less polluting than 
petrol ones, although the batteries cost £160 each! 
They have recently 
invested in a chipper so 
we had a huge pile of 
chippings to use. 
Fortunately this is ‘a 
country garden in a 
town’, so bark paths are 
part of the rural look! We 
also have a huge pile of 
logs to season for next 
winter’s fires. 
Hellebores with bark path behind (see above) 

Elaine (at home)  

 
Early Spring at the Blandford Museum Victoria 
Garden 

Since the middle of January 
we have been working a 
couple of mornings each 
week. Our numbers are 
limited to 5 per session and 
we work under restrictions of 
social distancing, wear masks, 
bring our own gloves and 
drinks etc. We have turned 
the compost heaps (left), 
spread chippings on the 

paths, painted wooden shelving for the nursery 
area, sorted out the shed and the tangle of 
bamboo canes and other essential housekeeping 
to make life easier once the growing season gets 
underway. 
The Garden is part of the Museum, therefore we 
have an educational role to show and explain 
gardening in all its aspects to the public, so 
information posters and labelling are important. 
There is a lot of interest in Japanese Knotweed, 
which still persists in a couple of small patches. 
Visitors are pleased to see it growing and to find 
out how we were coping with it. 
One of the stimulating and brilliant things about 
the Victorian Garden is that we can change what 
and how we grow according to the whims of the 

gardeners. There are only about ten of us active 
gardeners but with a wide range of experience, 
ideas and aspirations. 
This year we are being guided by Steve, one of our 
gardeners, who for many years has been growing 
his flowers and vegetables ‘By the Moon’ i.e. 
Biodynamically. So we have a calendar to follow for 
sowing, planting, harvesting and tending to the 
soil. To date we have planted onion sets, garlic and 
sweet pea seeds, whilst Charlotte seed potatoes 
are chitting to be planted on April 6th which is an 
Earth (root) day with a waxing moon. It will be 
interesting to see whether we get bumper harvests 
this year. 
Other projects this year are growing new soft fruits 
such as Youngberries, Jostaberry and Kiwi along 
with different varieties of currants, blackberry and 
raspberry. 
Each year we grow a few ‘novelty plants’ this time 
sesame, quinoa, arnica and loofah, for our own 
interest and to get the attention of visitors. 

 
The Pond in March (left) 
 

 
The Jubilee mosaic, apple 
crown and flower bed 
with Tulip ‘Johann Strauss’ (Above right) 

Elaine (at the Museum)  

 
Propagating Plants for Plant Sales 
The committee are quietly confident that there will 
be a plant sale one way or another and as soon as 
details are known you will be informed. Even last 
year we managed it by running very successful 
stalls at the Manor Farm NGS open days. So do 
start propagating now. We especially welcome 
donations and I am sure lots of members will be 
able to rustle up a few spares from plants they are 
splitting now, or find a few spare seedlings to grow 
on. 
 
People love our plant sales as we offer unusual well 
grown specimens with established root systems 
correctly labelled. At our plant sales we offer the 
added bonus of having real experts behind the stall 



 

so customers can benefit from our combined “vats 
of knowledge”. Plants split this month potted up 
and grown should be ready to sell by early 
summer.  
Dahlias, and succulents (both 
hardy and tender), 
and alpines all help 
to make our stalls 
look enticing. 
Having said that people also love ‘ordinary’ things 
too as our plants are such excellent value. So spare 
annuals such as cosmos, nicotiana, and zinnia, 
potted on, always sell well as do unusual tomatoes 
or chillis and even a few herbs – so no excuses.  
A good plant stall offers a full range of well- 
presented plants. If the plant is not in flower a 
picture of what it will look like really helps to 
secure a sale. Additional labelling describing the 
plants expected height along with growing 
preferences is useful.  
So get propagating now, and I am sure we will see 
most of you at our plant sales tables buying! 
 
Jane’s Journal 
Well I guess this lovely sunshine has got lots of us 
out in the garden. Before Christmas I had my usual 
load of mushroom compost, there was so much, 
still a bit on the drive. I decided before Christmas 
to give the grass a dressing. It has had all the rain 
and in between times I have raked it about. The 
result is splendid, really nice green lawn, which I 
cut last week with the blades quite high. I know 
there is lime in the mushroom compost which the 
lawn likes. 
A call from Hong Kong (my son) told me to have a 
look at the Mail on Sunday. There was a most 
interesting article about Joe Sharman - Mr 
Snowdrop. It was all about how Brussels has 
launched a very vindictive, petty and spiteful 
assault on our glorious snowdrops and 
rhododendrons. The result will be that prices in the 
garden centres will rise hugely. Joe Sharman, also 
Avon Bulbs, have always sold many snowdrops in 
Germany at festivals. Growers have been 
confronted with piles of paperwork and huge 
inspection fees. All plants have to be certified that 
they are soil and pest free. Then there is the 
certificate (at yet more cost) stating they have 
been inspected. I could go with more sadness, but 
it is really very serious 
I have been taking Irish cuttings of my hardy 
chrysanthemums.  They get very woody and need 
cuttings taken from time to time, so I dug them up 

and made some pots of cuttings and have set them 
on some compost in the greenhouse to root. I did 
three Cousin Joan, a really late single, and Mrs 
Jessie Cooper another paler reddish single and an 
earlier Bronze one. 
I have started to assault my greenhouse. A lot of 
very sad pots! I am afraid the cold was too intense 
and did a lot of damage. I am hoping that some will 
re shoot. I will gradually re pot and take more 
cuttings later on in the season. I have dug up most 
of my dahlias (all named still!) and removed most 
of the soil and parked them in a tray in the 
conservatory to get them to shoot nice and early 
and I will take some cuttings. 
Then of course there is the weeding! I have a 
rampant form of speedwell, (according to Neil 
Lucas) not the blue one, but a miffy white one 
which seeds everywhere. If I leave it too long it gets 
enormous and chokes all sorts, but it is easier to 
start pulling it out now. There are also far too many 

celandines which were 
rather pushing their 
luck! I like celandine 
Brazen Hussey, but these 
are field celandines. 
Ficaria verna ’Brazen 
Hussy’ was introduced 
by Christopher Lloyd. It 

popped up in his garden at Great Dixter and is now 
widely available. 

Jane Norris  

 
Plant of the month; Pulmonaria 
Goodness! This is a vast subject! I think I may have 
bitten off more that than I can chew! 
Pulmonarias are woodland plants native to Europe 
and Britain. Because many tend to start off pink, 
then turn blue, and thus often bear both colours 
on the plant at the same time they have earned 
various local names such as ‘Soldiers and Sailors’ 
(blue for navy and pinky red for army), ’Joseph and 
Mary ‘,’ Adam and Eve’ and ’Boys and Girls’. 
In the 2016 trials the RHS looked at 33 different 
pulmonaria (and there are many more than that 
out there) and affirmed or granted an Award of 
Garden Merit (AGM) to 9 of them, so looking at 
that 9 seems a sensible starting point. I think it is 
always interesting to find out a little about their 
history, so where possible, I have done that.  
One of the best known is Pulmonaria angustifolia 
‘Blue Ensign’ and unusually for a pulmonaria, it has 
plain green leaves, but the blue flowers are truly 



 

stunning. I have to 
admit I found this 
rather ‘iffy’ in my 
last two gardens as 
it rarely came back 
the next year. 
However in my 
present damp 

garden it is doing well, and therein lies the clue. 
Pulmonarias need good soil, shade and a bit of 
damp, they struggled in my shallow chalk. If they 
go mouldy and grey in the summer they are telling 
you they are not in the right place although cutting 
hard back and giving them a good soak should 
revive them. Most are fully dormant through the 
winter months, then from March onwards they 
flower for weeks or even months. Remove the 
spent flower stems and watch the foliage develop 
over the following months to give you good 
summer and autumn interest.  
Bob Brown lists quite a few pulmonarias and I have 
used a couple of descriptions and pictures from his 
website, as no one describes a plant better! 
‘Diana Clare’ AGM 

‘Diana Clare‘ offers 7 
months of silver foliage 
preceded by 4 months 
of flowers. A real asset 
to the border as it gives 
two good spells of 
interest. 

Opal AGM 
Bob says the flowers are 
like ‘blue bath caps’. 
The image of Bob in a 
bath wearing a frilly 
blue bath cap is rather 
endearing! It flowers 
from March to May with 
good silver spotting. 

Sissinghurst White AGM 
Vita Sackville West’s 
introduction is a 
gardening classic and is 
still regarded as the best 
white, perfect for 
lightening up a gloomy 
corner.  

P.longifolia ‘Ballyrogan Blue’ AGM 
This is regarded as an excellent form with flowers 
held well above the elongated foliage. It was 
introduced by Gary Dunlop of Ballyrogan 
Nurseries, situated not far from Belfast. Gary holds 

a National Collections of Crocosmia and of Celmisia 
and is an avid plant collector. As well as introducing 
this pulmonaria, he has named Rosccoea 
‘Ballyrogan White’, Erythroniumm ‘Ballyrogan 
Blaze’, Crocosmia ‘Ballyrogan Sundown’, and 
Anemone nemerosa ‘Ballyrogan Blue’. Looks like a 
fabulous nursery, what a plant list. I would love to 
know if any of you have been there. 
tΦǎŀŎŎƘŀǊŀǘŀ ΨLewis Palmer’ AGM 

This is a tall, floriferous 
variety with rich blue 
flowers held upright and 
outward. It was 
introduced by the Hon. 
Lewis Palmer (known to 
his friends as Luly), who 

was part of E A Bowles’ very select set of highly 
knowledgeable plantsman friends. He was also 
responsible for the famous Agapanthus 
‘Headbourne Hybrids’ and Philadelphus 
‘Beauclerk’. He was a prominent member of the 
RHS serving on many committees and was a 
council member for 30 years. 
Trevi Fountain AGM 

This hails from America 
where, it was bred by 
Dan Hines. It is a 
handsome plant with 
well-marked elongated 
foliage and profuse 
cobalt blue flowers. I 
know it is readily 

available in our garden centres. 
Little Star AGM 

This good compact, yet 
floriferous form, starts 
off pink then changes to 
cobalt blue. It has a long 
flowering period and 
nice elongated spotted 
foliage 
 

Samurai AGM 
The heavily silvered very 
long lance shaped leaves 
are a real feature of this 
variety. It is said to be 
more tolerant of sun, 
although I think the 
pewter leaves would 
really shine out in a 
shady spot. Stocked by 

Norwell Nurseries, along with 15 others! 



 

Vera May AGM 
A pale pink form with 
lightly spotted dark 
green leaves. I could not 
see any nursery listing it 
at the moment, but 
there are several other 
pink forms available 

such as ‘Barfield Pink’, ‘Beth’s Pink’, ‘Pretty in Pink’, 
‘Pink Dawn‘, ‘Raspberry Splash’ and ‘Bubble Gum’. 
Red forms include P.rubra ‘Redstart’and ‘Bowle’s 
Red’  
Cotton Cool AGM 

This is our local 
pulmonaria that arose in a 
Ringwood garden of the 
same name. It has 
excellent summer foliage 
and is very well silvered. 
 

Dorset Perennials list 14 pulmonarias that I have 
not mentioned, so do look at their website and 
remember, they do mail order. It is such a shame 
we were unable to see them as usual at Manor 
Farm NGS at the end of February. Please let me 
know which pulmonarias you grow and would 
recommend. 
 
Footnote: The name pulmonaria comes from the 
time of the Doctrine of Signatures in the fifteenth 
and sixteenth centuries when physicians believed 
that the plant resembling a disease would cure it. 
‘Nature makes its mark’ they pronounced. As the 
spotted leaves resembles diseased lungs, that was 
what the plant was used for, and how the name 
was chosen. There is no evidence to suggest it was 
an effective cure. 
Many other plants bear common names that give 
clues to their supposed properties. Celandines 
were referred to as ‘pile wort’ as the stringy knotty 
roots resemble piles (apparently).  
Walnuts ‘bore the signature’ of a brain, so were 
used for head ailments, here are some others: 
Hedge woundwort (Stachys sylvatica), Liverwort, 
Spleenwort (Asplenium) and toothwort (Lathrea 
squamaria). Eyebright (Euphrasia), is still used in 
herbal medicine today, but I think it is fair to say 
that the signature method of diagnosing and 
treating was fairly hit and miss! 
‘Wort’ in a plant name often signified it could cure. 
Officinalis as in Pulmonaria officinalis means a 
plant was approved for medicinal purposes by the 
apothecaries of old. 

Stewarts Thrifty Thursday 
Fans of Thrifty Thursday at Stewarts, Broomhill we 
will be pleased that the weekly sessions are due to 
start on April 8th from 9 am until noon. I went a few 
times late last summer and felt it was very covid 
secure. 
 

The Immortals Part Two 
The name Maurice 
Prichard may not ring 
any bells until you think 
about Campanula 
lactoflora ‘Prichards 
variety’ (right). 

He also bred the famous 
Geranium riversleaianum 
‘Prichards variety’ released 
in 1915 (left). It is still 
regarded as a very 
gardenworthy geranium, 
that was much beloved by 
Christopher Lloyd. 

Erica fans may know of Erica australis ‘Riverslea’. 
There is a clue in the names of these last two plants 
for Maurice had a nursery at Christchurch called 
‘Riverslea’. 
He is also known for Kniphofia Royal Standard’ 
(1921) and Aconitum ‘Sparks variety’ (1898). 
Maurice was regarded as an eminent plantsman 
with a comprehensive interest including alpines 
and perennials whose numerous introductions 
were eagerly sought after. He exhibited at Chelsea 
and in 1913 and 1914 built show gardens on the 
famous Rock Bank. 
 
John May 
John was very well known to plant lovers in Dorset 
as he laid out the original garden that was to be 
become Knoll Gardens. He started off with a 
nursery in the 1960’s called the Knoll Garden which 
became a place of pilgrimage for keen gardeners 
far and wide. He had a special interest in 
Australasian plants and experimented with trialling 
many genus for hardiness in the U.K. His 1982 
nursery list offered 22 Eucalyptus, 12 acacias, 33 
Hebes and 10 Ceanothus, 10 abutilons and a host 
of rare plants most of us will never have heard of. 
 
In 1972 the gardens were laid out as a private 
space in which to grow his amazing collection and 
then were open for two years only as Wimborne 
Botanic Garden from 1986 to 1987. He also ran 
workshops on propagating and gave tours to the 



 

members of the newly formed ‘Society of Friends 
of the Wimborne Botanic Gardens’. I remember 
visiting and being taken aback to see a meteor jet 
in the garden, for John had been an aeronautical 
engineer. He built an aeroplane hangar on his plot. 
Later, when Knoll was under new management, for 
a few years this was to become a restaurant and 
gift shop next to the plant sales area. 
Looking back through documentation it is clear 
what an important plantsman he was, with letters 
appearing in the RHS journals. 
He was involved with the newly formed Plant 
Heritage as he had built up a collection of Mahonia. 
Known as a great plant breeder and propagator 
back in 1969 his most famous introduction was 
Phygelius ‘African 
Queen’ (right) the first 
ever cross between P 
aequalis and P capensis. 
He chose it not for its 
looks but because it was 
the first of a batch to 
recover when planted 
out in a frost pocket. 

Kniphofia ‘Dorset Sentry’ (left) 
is still regarded as an excellent 
plant, and another one of his 
introductions. Kniphofia 
caulescens ΨJohn May’ has 
recently been introduced into 
the garden at Knoll. It is a very 
fine statuesque poker with 
strappy glaucous leaves. 

He also named Pittosporum ‘Abbotsbury Gold’ 
after the garden from whence it had arisen, and 
Osmanthus rosmarinifolium ‘Silver Jubilee’, from 
seed from Tasmania. 
All of these are available commercially today. 
John also bred and introduced 13 rhododendrons 
(see footnote). 
 
In true Botanic Garden style John participated in 
worldwide seed exchanges leaving a wonderful 
plant legacy at Knoll. In 1988, as the gardens were 
to be featured on Gardener’s World, he had sold 
up and moved to Scotland where he continued to 
breed and introduce plants. He returned however 
to appear in the programme. 
 
Footnote by Rowena 
A small volunteer team at Knoll Gardens is slowly 
trawling through John May’s original planting 
records, together with later records, to help 

identify as far as possible the older plants that 
remain in the garden, and to label both those and 
the more recently planted specimens introduced 
by Neil Lucas. The initial focus is on labelling the 
trees, shrubs and woody climbers that form the 
backbone of the garden, and around which grasses 
and perennials are positioned. The aim is to 
develop an electronic record of the plants in the 
garden that can be easily updated as planting 
changes and, equally important, to enhance 
visitors’ experience of the garden by enabling them 
to identify plants that interest them.  
One of John May’s interests was in hybridising 
rhododendrons and azaleas. He was responsible 
for planting a large number of established varieties 
in the upper part of the garden, where several 
large oaks cast suitable shade, and where there is 
more moisture in the soil than the lower part of the 
garden (the old carrot field). Many of these 
rhododendrons were planted in 1973, or shortly 
after, and some are now very impressive 
specimens. Fortunately, we found that some still 
have the original labels, but many have long since 
lost their labels. We were lucky that Neil enlisted 
help from a rhododendron expert (Russell Beeson 
from the New Forest branch of the RHS). Russell’s 
help was invaluable in trying to match plants 
against the original records. While it has not been 
possible to identify with certainty every 
rhododendron or azalea, we now have a much 
better picture of which of 
these shrubs remain at 
Knoll. There is a very fine 
example of Rhododdendron 
macabeanium planted by 
John probably 50 years ago.  
Look out for it if you visit Knoll in April. 

Rowena Jecock.  

 
HPS seed exchange 
Hurrah! My bulging envelope of seed from the 
seed exchange has arrived and most of it has been 
sown. I would really be interested to know if any of 
you use the scheme and what you were very 
pleased to receive. Hopefully some of the plants 
grown will make their way to a hardy pant sales 
table. I am not sure what my pot luck Phleum 
alpinum but it has germinated! I am looking 
forward to Aquilegia longissimi. (Known in the US 
from whence it originates as ‘Swallowtail’). 


